
China Planning Board
Approved Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, March 10, 2009

Members Present:  
Michael Martin, Gabriel Isenbrand, Milton Dudley, Scott McCormac, and Jim Wilkins.

Others Present: 
CEO Pierz, Planning Board secretary Lisa Knight, Mary Grow, Paul Macdonald, Kay Rand, Allison Truesdale, Peter Foote, Jim Hart, Kane Coffin, Jeff Goggin, Neil Farrington, Irene L. Belanger, Karen Knox, David Knox, Dale Pitre, Shirley Harris, Jesse Glidden, Mike Redmond, Dan Boynton, Melanie Boynton, Angela Hardy, Mary Cay Pitre, and Jason Tyler.

7:00 PM  Business meeting called to order:  
Planning Board Chairman Martin called the meeting to order at 7:00 PM.  Planning Board Chairman Martin appointed Planning Board member McCormac to voting capacity in the absence of Planning Board member Bronson. 

7:00 PM Presentation:  
	Alison Truesdale (of TRC Companies, Inc.) and Kay Rand (of Berstein-Shur Governmental Solutions LLC) will present information regarding Central Maine Power’s Maine Power Reliability Program.  

Kay Rand and Alison Truesdale approached the Planning Board.  Ms. Rand said she represented Central Maine Power Company’s (CMP’s) Maine Power Reliability Program [MPRP].  “This program will affect the power corridor through CMP’s right-of-way through China, Maine.  Ms. Rand acknowledged that the Town has previously amended its ordinances regarding its height limitations, which was her purpose for talking to the Planning Board a year ago.  Now she said she wanted to talk to the Planning Board prior to the submission of CMP’s application, provided for by TRC Companies, Inc.  “You will be looking at the local impacts when you receive our application,” she said.  “There are a couple of reports in the supplied packets including copies of this accompanying Power-Point presentation.  Included is a map of the project as the new power lines are installed through China.  There is also a map of the proposed MPRP project.  Refer to the PowerPoint,” she stated.  Ms. Rand went on to say, “MPRP has three benefits for Maine.  CMP embarked on the project to make sure the power grid was reliably served.  A more robust grid will be a better host, as well as an economic stimulus when Maine needs it.  The bulk transmission system carries power to plants for distribution in the system.  The blue area on the map is the backbone of the system.  The proposed “KV345” [power line] is the largest wire that CMP uses to conduct power.  Energy goes from power plants onto the KV345 line and then onto the distribution system.  There is a myth that Maine exports energy. That is partially true, but Maine also needs to import power from New Hampshire and Canada to keep energy flowing in Maine.  The transmission map was built with the other New England states in mind, and Maine is part of the New Hampshire regional grid.  For 30% of the time in 2007 we imported electricity in order to meet Maine’s power load.  A number of things have changed over the last several years that caused this project to be designed.  Since that time Maine’s population has increased 32%.   The red lines on the map show where the population density is located in Maine.  The only county in Maine to lose population over that time period was Aroostook County, whose population decreased by 25%.  Also, electric power consumption has doubled since 1971.  

In 1971 the biggest generator of power was Maine Yankee.  CMP used to own all these generator assets.  Since de-regulation occurred many years ago there have been a lot more power generators across Maine.  The increased number and dispersion of electric power across Maine has added additional stress to the existing power grid.  The energy system in Aroostook County, supplied by power generators in Canada, is not yet connected to the United States (shown by the map).  This Canadian power generator is still in the study phase to connect the grid.  CMP is embarking on this MPRP project because of the Federal government.  The Energy policy act of 2005, ordered by the Federal Energy Regulatory Commission (FERC), was to create mandatory standards.  The blackout in 2003 was caused by insufficient grids starting in Ohio.  Congress acted, and now those standards are mandatory and have to be complied with.   The standards we used in this current plan are in compliance,” she finished. 

Ms. Rand stated, “CMP got together with electrical engineers to coordinate with all those properties CMP abuts in order to engage in a Needs Assessment Study.  The study began in 2007 and concluded in June 2008; long-range planning required a plan to take us to 2017 and forecast what the peak load would be to see if CMP could serve that load.  Because FERC knew the project could not be constructed until 2012, they ran the study to see what New England’s needs would be in 2012.  There were weaknesses discovered.   Further analysis showed there were weaknesses currently in the system today that need to be reinforced if CMP was to effectively look at the mandatory planning standards.  Ultimately the Maine Public Utilities Commission (PUC) has to determine the need for the project.  The PUC asked CMP to do some additional analyses at reduced load levels.  We know it will continue to show program need,” she stated.   

Ms. Rand stated, “CMP had to do a transmission analysis and a non-transmission analysis, and determine which would perform best, have the longest life, present the least cost, and would have negligible environmental impact.  The thought was that the preference should be to use the existing rights-of-way for the purpose of upgrading the transmission line.  The proposed solution was that the 345 KV system would go through the existing CMP corridor and right through China, Maine.  The MPRP in its entirety is about 485 miles of transmission lines, with an estimated cost of $1.5 billion.  New England will pay 92% of the total cost for the program.  Maine’s share is $164 million.  CMP had to look at non-transmission alternatives to address the needs in the system and to manage response during peak loads.  It was the most robust examination in New England up to this time.  It did show that CMP is achieving 70% of the achievable energy efficiency.  Further study showed that even if 30% is gained, it does not eliminate the need for the upgrade.  CMP looked at totally using generation as an alternative to poles and wires, and the cost would have been about $2.15 billion.  The other news is generation would not have been socialized by other rate payers.  Mainers would have had to pay 100% of that projected cost.  

Ms. Rand continued, saying “MPRP would need approval by the PUC, the Maine Department of Environmental protection (DEP), Army Corps of Engineers’ permits, and about 80 municipal permits.  It is a complicated project.  It is going to be thoroughly reviewed.  The company that Alison works for actually walked every mile that CMP owns to look for vernal pools and wetlands, and discovered that it is a thriving environment.  They even found some plants that were thought to be extinct.  The PUC has 6 months to come to a conclusion.  We are hoping they will complete the review for construction to begin in 2009.  We are focusing on about 30 municipalities right now, and China is of those towns.  There are some economic benefits to the program, but it is really about making sure the system functions reliably,” she concluded.

Planning Board Chairman Martin asked, “The 1,400 jobs the program will create, are those temporary?”  Ms. Rand stated there would be 2,100 jobs for a 4-year project.  There would be ongoing benefits.  The infrastructure will be there for the life of the project.  There will be about $25 million paid in property taxes.  Whenever you transmit energy from a generator to a home you lose about 6% of that, but it is still about a $39 million dollar per year benefit.”  

Planning Board Chairman Martin asked where wind power projects’ energies would be generated.  Ms. Rand stated, “The developer has to invest in enough energy to get the power to a grid.  Where the electricity goes, and managing how the electricity flows through the grid is a different scenario every hour of the day.  A couple of weeks ago CMP was able to back [propane] gas off the grid and to run completely off wind, biomass and hydro power.  At that time CMP could do it because demand was so low.   Most of the windmills run “behind” the meter, but CMP still has to plan to serve them.”  Planning Board member Wilkens added that wind power generators also sell excess power to the grid.  

Ms. Rand stated, “In China there are cross-sections.  Right down the center of China, there are portions of the right-of-way that will need to be widened by 40-50 feet to accommodate the new infrastructure.  The cross-sections show the right-of-way through China and show you what is considered in the existing right-of-way and what the project would look like when completed.  There are 75 parcels that would need to be purchased.  Negations have been closed on all but 5 pieces of land.  We are showing you how the project would look if we do not successfully acquire those parcels.  Hopefully it would not come down to a taking by eminent domain,” said Ms. Rand.  Ms. Truesdale stated, “CMP can use eminent domain in all instances.  The design shown here takes that into consideration, but there are still 5 properties at this point that would have to be taken by eminent domain to construct this project.  CMP’s preferred construction is the H-frame, but it takes more space.  For this new project it will take a total width of 275 feet of right-of-way instead of 225 feet.  The “H-frame” is a taller pole.  The total value from the project would add $11.5 million in additional taxable value.  I believe it would assist the local mill rate.  CMP pays $65,000 in property taxes currently goes to China now.  The application would come to you, the Planning Board, for review and approval.  Some of the new value comes from rebuilding some of the current infrastructure in China.   For example, many of the existing poles would be changed by this program.”  CEO Pierz asked, “Would you try and utilize what was available and in good shape?”  Ms. Truesdale stated that the some of the line, shown as section 67, would be kept the same and maintained.  “There are cases in those areas where there is not enough space there, so the poles may be upgraded and the wires would be reused; but those existing lines would be moved to new(er) poles.”  Planning Board member Isenbrand asked, “Regarding some of the vernal pools and rare flora, are those things that are being identified in China?”  Ms. Rand stated that the application would show the environmental features in China.  Ms. Truesdale stated that two (2) vernal pools that are significant have been located in the proposed new right-of-way.  There are vernal pools and significant vernal pools.  In all cases, all construction would avoid those pools.”  Planning Board member Isenbrand asked, “You referred to the life of the project and referenced the 2017 date?”  Ms. Rand stated that the existing system has lasted 40 years and CMP is hoping this will last as long if not longer.  It will be paid over 40 years.”  Planning Board member Wilkens asked CEO Pierz if the poles fall under the requirement of China’s ordinance.  CEO Pierz stated that that is why the Town of China had resolved the height issues in the Ordinance last November 2008.  Planning Board Chairman Martin asked Ms. Rand and Ms. Truesdale when they would be in to see the Planning Board again.  Ms. Truesdale stated, “Hopefully within a month.  We are putting the finishing touches on the conditional use permit application,” Ms. Rand stated.  CEO Pierz informed Ms. Rand and Ms. Truesdale that packets were to be received a week and a day before the regularly scheduled meeting date.  

7:39 PM  Old Business: 
	Review and deliberations regarding a Conditional Use Permit Application prepared by E.S. Coffin Engineering on behalf of Jason Tyler d/b/a Comprehensive Land Technologies to construct a 7,000 square foot commercial building at a location along Route 3 in China, Maine.  The property is located in Rural and Shoreland Districts within the East Basin Watershed of China Lake as identified by China Tax Map 28, Lots 1 and 1-A.

Planning Board Chairman Martin told the audience that if there were any questions or comments that they be addressed to him.  Planning Board Chairman Martin stated that the Planning Board has been reviewing information that had been received.  “Depending on how things go, we may not be able to make a decision tonight,” he commented.  

CEO Pierz asked Jason Tyler if he could identify a scope of the additional activities that he would be involved in (besides an office space).  Mr. Tyler stated, “With some of the things that had come to light since the last meeting, there seems to be the perception that this is a processing facility.  Less than 1% of our gross sales come from processing wood product.  Those activities would be purely incidental to the proposal to have the China property be their base of operation.  In response to the Water District’s concern over the application, I had a tough time understanding it,” Mr. Tyler said.  “Again, it is not a processing facility.  I would hope that Mr. Coffin or myself have not led anyone to believe otherwise.  I wanted to leave nothing left unsaid.  Full disclosure on any item that may take place is of great concern to me.  There may be 50 or so cord per year worked up at the property; some cedar fence posts; and potentially, but incidentally, erosion control (bark) mulch (ECM) would be worked at the site.  If I was to do that, it would have to be permitted through DEP.  There would be stumps on site after we clear, and prior to construction we would grind them.  It keeps coming up in the paper as China Wood Processing Yard.  It is not a wood processing yard.  I have a total of twelve employees.  My business has progressed to somewhere where it needs some sort of central location.  Less than 1% of gross sales would be for firewood and fence posts and ECM.  We work all over the northeast, but do not work in the Town of China,” he commented.   Planning Board member Bronson asked if there would be someone manning the facility during the day.  Mr. Tyler stated for the most part “yes”.  

Planning Board Chairman Martin stated that the Planning Board would go through the review criteria and create their findings-of-fact.  

Mr. Tyler stated that, from an efficiency standpoint, if you want to go through and generate questions to ask me it would be time well spent.  

Planning Board Chairman Martin asked if there was anyone from the audience who would like to make a statement.  Irene Belanger stated, “I wanted to say I have known Jason since he was little.  I know he would be particular about his work.  If he says he will do or not do something, he will stick to it.  I really see no problems with the site.  I think it would be worthwhile to have this [enterprise] in our community.”  

Jim Hart from the Kennebec Water District (KWD), stated, “I am a chemical engineer working for the Kennebec Water District; and I also work for the China Regions Lakes Alliance as the director of water quality.  My concern is “capacity”.  The value of 50 cords of wood a year is approx $10,000.  I do not see how a company can survive on that.  The on-site capacity is a 7,000 square foot building.  We have to know what we are receiving [for stormwater in the watershed], for instance, as his business prospers.  His business seems like a good business.  We have to look forward though.  What may seem today like a small operation can grow into something much larger.  Another concern is, when we use Rest Management Practices (BMPs) to compensate for environmental controls, it is preferred that the site development will be neutral to the environment.  If we bring wood and stack it on the site that was designed for stormwater models, runoff from the wood [pile] will get redirected.  Then you can see that the stormwater model does not work.  The KWD and China Lake Association want to support work and would like to assist in any way, including assisting with options based on findings on what a project’s capacity is and then recognizing that the site can be used in multiple ways.  Do we have equipment on site?  Generally when you clear this much land you have a plan.  My take is that the capacity on this site is large.  I do not want to underestimate it and then have to go fix it later.  I need to move from putting out fires to preventing fires.   As the leader of the organizations who are going to be doing this, we would very much like to cooperate.  We want to do a good job with no compromises.  We need to know what we are dealing with.  When heavy trucks come in, they do substantial damage to the roads.”  

Neil Farrington stated, as for the Phosphorous Control Ordinance, he felt it was a little unfair.  I feel that with this 15-point criteria built in and with the phosphorous ordinance in place, we are restricting commercial units to a maximum compared to any other town.  If they meet these 15 criteria we cannot read anything more into it.  To waiver that criterion is outside of our boundaries,” he emphasized.  

Abutter Jeff Goggin said, “As I stated before, what goes on in the building is of little consequence to me.  The extras going on outside are my concerns – especially noise.  Maybe Jason would not be there a lot; maybe he would be.  That is why I ask for the restrictive hours.” 

Resident Peter Foote asked, “The firewood and fence post is 1% of the business and only as an interface to deal with the local community?” Mr. Tyler responded, “Yes.”  

CEO Pierz read through the conditional use permit criteria, as submitted by Mr. Tyler and his engineer Jim Coffin.  

Criteria 1:  The proposed use does not meet the definition or specific requirements set forth in this Ordinance or will not be in compliance with applicable State or Federal laws.   

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 1 had been met.  Planning Board member Isenbrand seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor that criterion 1 had been met.  

Findings of fact:  The application is proposed for commercial use, which is allowed under China Land Development Code.  

Criteria 2:  The proposed use will create fire safety hazards by not providing adequate access to the site, or to the buildings on the site, for emergency vehicles.  

Planning Board member Wilkens made a motion that criterion 2 had been met.  Planning Board member Dudley seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 2 had been met. 

Findings of fact:  Provides adequate access.  A Maine Department of Transportation [MDOT] permit has been obtained.  The driveway is 20 feet wide.   There are letters from local fire and rescue chiefs included in the file.  

Criteria 3:  The proposed exterior lighting will create hazards to motorists traveling on adjacent public streets, or is inadequate for the safety of occupants or users of the site, or will damage the value and diminish the usability of adjacent properties.    

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 3 had been met.  Planning Board member Isenbrand seconded the motion.  CEO Pierz added that another finding of fact would be the 8 foot wall would be another measure to consider.   The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 3 had been met.  
Findings of fact:  All exterior lighting is with halogen shield, shining to the ground and not to the Route 3 corridor or neighbor’s windows.  A wooded buffer would be left in place.  The building would be 8 feet below the elevation of the surrounding topography.

Criteria 4:  The provisions for buffers and on-site landscaping do not provide adequate protection to neighboring properties from detrimental features of the development.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 4 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 4 had been met.  

Findings of fact:  The wooded buffer would be left in place for protection of abutting landowners.  The natural ledge wall would also be an asset.  

Criteria 5:  The proposed use will have a significant detrimental effect on the use and peaceful enjoyment of abutting property as a result of noise, vibrations, fumes, odor, dust, glare or other cause.  

Discussion:  Planning Board Chairman Martin asked if there were any issues in the first 3 criteria that the Planning Board wanted to clarify.  Planning Board member Isenbrand asked about the stump grinding.  “What is the magnitude of increase that would require a DEP permit for grinding stumps?”  Mr. Tyler stated that anything more than incidental grinding work would need a permit.   Mr. Coffin stated that any time Mr. Tyler tries to make money by doing engaging in the activity, it would become commercial.  CEO Pierz asked, “With set levels of cord wood production and fence posts, how does the Town regulate the amount of stump grinding?  Would you come back to the Planning Board?”  Mr. Tyler stated that based on everything that has happened in the business since October 2008, he did not see having to come back to the Planning Board.  My use would not change,” he said.   

CEO Pierz stated, “I am trying to offer a suggestion to the Planning Board to set levels, and if you do more, then you should come back.  Mr. Coffin stated, “Right now he is proposing to conduct this work on Fridays for employees who don’t have their hours in and there is no work fro them.”   CEO Pierz stated that if Mr. Tyler would have to go to the DEP, then he should come back to the Planning Board.  Mr. Tyler stated that he would use 500 yards of ECM as a baseline, and one day of grinding.  “The incidental creation of ECM in the course of a year would be between 250-500 cubic yards of material.”  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 5 had been met with the inclusion of conditions listed in the findings of fact.  Planning Board member Isenbrand seconded the motion.   

Planning Board member Dudley suggested amending the motion to say that if cord wood production increases beyond 75 cord per year or stump grinding requires a DEP permit, and if number of fence posts exceeds 1,200 per year, Mr. Tyler would need to come back to the Planning Board.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion to add the amendment.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, to add proposed amendment to criterion 5.  

Planning Board member McCormac stated that his only point when suggesting hours of operation was on production of materials for retail sales.  “It says here that they would not start until 7 AM.  It was not my intention to change the operating hours.  I was only talking about outside activities,” Planning board member McCormac said.  CEO Pierz suggested the Planning Board limit the hours from 6 AM to 6 PM Monday through Friday.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion to amend the original motion on limiting the hours of operation to apply only to wood processing activities, but not use of the garage or maintenance within the garage.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion to amend the original motion.  Planning Board member Dudley clarified that this would not apply to starting up vehicles.  CEO Pierz clarified that 6 AM to 6 PM Monday through Friday and 8 AM to 5 PM on Saturday was only to be applied to outside activities.  Planning Board member Isenbrand stated that the main difference were changes about starting up the vehicles.  CEO Pierz stated that Mr. Tyler would be able to start up a skidder at 6 AM in the morning.  The Planning Board voted 4-0-1, with Planning Board member Isenbrand abstaining, to add the second amendment to criteria 5.  

Finally, the Planning Board voted on the amended motion 5-0, all in favor, that criteria 5 met the criterion and was approved with the included amendments.  

Findings of fact:   There would be small retail uses that would occur.  The building would be 30 feet in height and 21 feet at the eaves.  There would be no significant detrimental affect from the project.  The buffers are 8-12 feet higher than the surrounding topography from the removal of ledge material to help mitigate sound.   A condition would be that the business operating hours would be set by the Planning Board.  For any transfer of business ownership, the new proprietor would be required to approach the Planning Board for a permit.  

Criteria 6:  The provisions for vehicular loading and unloading and parking, and for vehicular and pedestrian circulation on the site and onto adjacent public streets will create hazards to safety.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 6 was met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that 
criterion 6 was met. 

Findings of fact:  The MDOT entrance permit justifies the traffic anticipated and the roadway layout about the site to optimizing turning radii.  

Criteria 7:  The proposed use will have a significant detrimental effect on the value of adjacent properties which could be avoided by reasonable modification of the plan.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 7 was met.  Planning Board member McCormac seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 7 was met.  

Findings of fact:  Development plans and layout of the building indicate that there will be no significant detrimental effect on the value of neighboring properties.  

Criteria 8:  The design of the site will result in significant flood hazards or flood damage or is not in conformance with applicable flood hazard protection requirements.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 8 was met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  

Discussion:  Planning Board member Wilkens stated he had concerns about the positioning of the cord wood.  “Are there other areas you could locate the cord wood that would not be in an area to deter the flow of the water?”  Mr. Coffin stated, “With everything on site, if you get a drop of water it will flow into one of the two detention ponds.  Anything that was slowing the water would be beneficial, not detrimental.  The way this stormwater methodology was designed is to keep it simple; flow is to go into the ponds, settle phosphorous and build up behind the level lip spreader where the water settles in.”  Mr. Hart stated, “There is no infiltration here.  It is an impervious surface.”  Mr. Coffin stated, “We are creating impervious surfaces by design.”  Mr. Tyler stated, “Jim Coffin called me and said he had a problem with the existing buffers.  I have 4-1/2 pounds of additional phosphorous to get rid of.  We can build ponds.  We can limit the area.  You can buy the phosphorous for $10,000 dollars a pound [at the DEP level].  You can cut DEP a check for $45,000 dollars and do away with all the phosphorous ponds.   I decided to build the ponds; I chose that route.   I did not want my area [of development] any smaller.  As far as the gravel road, the entire site will be built on blasted ledge.  I am not looking for anyone to fund the repair of that road.  In addition to storm water measures, the project will have a filter.  I do not know what else I can do.  I did not feel right about giving DEP $45,000 dollars.   I found out that that money is supposed to go to [back into projects in] the [China] watershed.”  

Findings of fact:  The location of the building is not shown to be subject to special flood hazard areas.

The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 8 was met.  

Criteria 9:  Adequate provision has not been made for disposal of wastewater, solid waste, or for the prevention of ground or surface water contamination.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 9 has been met, with a condition that there is a written agreement on the appropriate vendors of waste disposal removal.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 9 has been met with the above-noted condition.  

Finding of fact:  There is the condition that there is a written agreement on the appropriate vendors letterhead for disposal and removal of solid waste.  

Criteria 10:  Adequate provision has not been made to control erosion or sedimentation.  

From the information presented Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 10 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criteria 10 had been met.  

Finding of fact:  The engineer provided a complete list of erosion and sedimentation controls to be followed.  

Criteria 11:  Adequate provision has not been made to handle storm water runoff or other drainage problems on the site.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 11 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 4-0, with Planning Board member Isenbrand abstaining, that criteria 11 had been met.    

Finding of fact:  Stormwater calculations had been provided by the engineer to demonstrate this compliance.  

Criteria 12:  The proposed water supply will not meet the demands of the proposed use or for fire protection purposes.   

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criteria 12 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criteria 12 had been met. 

Finding of fact:  There is a letter from the well driller in the file.  
  
Criteria 13:  Adequate provision has not been made for the transportation, storage, and disposal of hazardous substances and materials as defined by State law.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 13 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  

Discussion:  CEO Pierz stated there would be the requirement for Spill Prevention and Countermeasure Control (SPCC) plan and for the Town to obtain copies of other State and/or Federal permits.  

Planning Board member Dudley made an amendment to the motion to include items 1-3 under the findings of fact to be included.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, to add the above-mentioned amendment to criterion 13.  

Findings of fact:  There would be a bulk fuel storage tank permitted by authorized permitting agency and forward to the town for records.  A copy of the permit from the State Fire Marshall’s Office will be provided to the Town.

Finally, the Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 13 was met with the above amendment.  

Criteria 14:  The proposed use will have an adverse impact on significant scenic vistas or on significant wildlife habitat which could be avoided by reasonable modification of the plan.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 14 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 14 had been met.  

Findings of fact:  There are no indications that this proposal will have an adverse impact.  

Criteria 15:  When located in the Resource Protection District, Stream Protection District, Shoreland District, the proposed use does not meet the standards in Section 5 of this Ordinance.  

Findings of fact:  The proposed site is in a rural district.  The review criteria is not applicable.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 15 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 15 had been met.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a final motion that all criteria had been met, and the application approved with conditions added: A condition would be that the business operating hours would be set by the Planning Board; For any transfer of business ownership, the new proprietor would be required to approach the Planning Board for a permit; A written agreement on the appropriate vendors letterhead for disposal and removal of solid waste shall be submitted; A copy of the permit from the State Fire Marshall’s Office for the bulk fuel storage tank will be provided to the Town for its records.
  
Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, to approve the application with the noted conditions.  

CEO Pierz informed the applicant that there was a 30-day window of appeal, and informed Mr. Tyler that he would need to obtain a building permit.  Mr. Tyler asked if the contract on letterhead to get rid of hazardous material would be needed before the permit could be issued.  CEO Pierz  indicated “yes.”   

8:47 PM 
	Review and deliberations regarding a Conditional Use Permit Application submitted by Jesse Glidden d/b/a Glidden’s Auto Service to conduct an automotive service and repair business at the location of 87 Southern Oaks Drive in China, Maine.  The property is identified by China Tax Map 34, Lot 3-H in a Rural District.  

Jesse Glidden approached the Planning Board.   Mr. Glidden had a copy of his deed with the terminology “warranty covenants” contained therein.  Mr. Glidden referred to a tax map and outlined all the properties in nearby development that were governed by private deed restrictions.  “There is a lot of land on that road that is not covered by the same restrictive covenants.  I had one lot that was given to me, about 3.9 acres.  I built on it and purchased another lot next to it.  It is not part of any subdivision, just a leftover lot,” he indicated.  Planning Board member Bronson asked, “The first lot [you owned] had warranty covenants?”  Mr. Glidden stated, “Yes.  But the second one was purchased from my father, and it does not have warranty covenants.”  Planning Board member Wilkens stated he wanted it to go on record that he does not feel the research done by the CEO regarding warranty covenants would be considered a legal opinion.   CEO Pierz stated that he had pulled out both plats for Maple Grove and Southern Oaks to begin the research.  “The information on the term ‘warranty covenants’ came from the State Legislature’s website.  I do not see any connection between the covenants placed on the subdivision lots and Mr. Glidden’s property.  He is free and clear of covenants, and he is free to do whatever he wants with his property.”  Planning Board member Wilkens stated again that he did not feel the research done was a legal opinion.  “There are a lot of other people’s deeds here.  I can go on the Internet and research it too, but that is not what I asked for.  Who really owns the road?  Is it up to the people in the area to maintain the road?”   Mr. Glidden stated, “I cannot speak for CEO Pierz, but I thought you were asking for a definition.”  Planning Board member Dudley stated that he felt that these questions fall outside of the Planning Board’s responsibilities to review and determine.  Planning Board member Wilkens stated, “We are an elected board.  If we are to govern properly and do what we are elected to do, then a legal opinion is very important.  There are questions from the people [in the audience].  We have the responsibility to find out and make sure that is correct.  I am protecting the Town and all parties involved.  There are a number of issues.  Before we legitimize a business in the middle of an area like that, I would like some legal opinions,” he finished.  

Planning Board Chairman Martin stated that the Planning Board did not have to approve this application at tonight’s meeting, but the Planning Board could still move forward.  Planning Board member Isenbrand asked if the Planning Board could have the Town Attorney provide the Planning Board with an opinion.  Planning Board member Dudley stated that the Planning Board has a legal mandate.  “The Planning Board shall approve a written application based on the criteria.  None of the criteria involve any of the questions we are talking about [concerning deed covenants].  That is what we are mandated to review, that and nothing else.”  Planning Board member Wilkens asked, “With the use of their property or their piece of land, can we say what will happen if people have covenants?”  Irene Belanger stated, “I have a real estate law book at home.  I believe CEO Pierz is correct.  Mr. Glidden has the right to utilize the land and to enjoy his property.  The other covenants would have been deeded covenants that might be on the plat.”  CEO Pierz stated that, in the past, the Town was not responsible for enforcing private deed covenants.  “I would recommend to the Chairman that we move beyond these comments over what the private deed covenants are,” he said.  

Planning Board Chairman Martin reminded the audience that there had already been a public hearing, and asked that any comments were brief and to the fact.  

Abutter Mary Cay Pitre, owner of a lot in the Southern Oaks subdivision and opposed to the proposal for a commercial business nearby, stated, “We all purchased properties because there were restrictive covenants.  There is no plan in place for toxic chemicals going into the ground and in the [stormwater] runoff.  Mr. Glidden would be allowed to have ten (10) vehicles located on his property.  There would be leakage into the soil.  There are no conditions to prevent this.  We live in the Sheepscot River’s watershed, and private wells located within 100 feet with no provisions to handle that type [of contamination].”  

Abutter Angela Hardy stated, “After speaking last time about fire safety, I am concerned about chemical use in a residential area.  The road is such that if a fire vehicle were to come in, it would be difficult for other vehicles to leave.  I do not know if Mr. Glidden is required to have a sprinkler system.  There would be storage of 55 gallon drums of chemicals.  We contacted the company [responsible to remove these automotive fluids, and Mr. Glidden has contacted them.   The removal vehicle is very large and very heavy.  It would not be coming very often.  Where is Mr. Glidden planning on storing the actual drums?  He says he will meet specific requirements but does not state what that means.  How do we ensure that actually happens?  If the [drums] are outside then I am concerned about that.  He will be working inside the garage when he is working on the vehicles.  It is mentioned that he can have 10 vehicles in the driveway.  It is not the work inside the garage (besides the noise), but the fact that the [vehicles] will be sitting outside on the driveway.  Over time the fluids from those vehicles could run off.”  Abutter Dale Pitre asked, “Is the 3-bay garage built to commercial specs?  Does it meet criteria for a commercial business?”

CEO Pierz told Mrs. Hardy that a site visit might be needed.  Mrs. Hardy stated, “In talking with the person in charge of watershed management and environmental protection [at the Sheepscot Valley Conservation Association], she said it would be important to have a visit if there was concern about runoff that would flow off to the [West Branch of the] Sheepscot River for the salmon habitat.  There is a wet spot behind Mr. Glidden’s property.  Is it an active or inactive water course?  It has to have some sort of life in it.”  CEO Pierz stated that there was a statutory definition to determine if the water source was a stream.”  Mrs. Hardy stated, “I am concerned about the fact that the water comes across my property.  By the time it gets to the larger bay of water, whatever has been there has been filtered out, but is it being filtered out [at the location of] my property.   If there is an accident, what are the repercussions?”  

Planning Board Chairman Martin stated that the Planning Board would begin looking at the criteria.  

Dale Pitre stated that he would like to invite everyone down the road before rendering any decisions.  “He is in the middle of all of us with restrictions.”  Mrs. Pitre stated that no provisions as far as increased traffic into the private subdivision had been made and so that issue had not been addressed.  

CEO Pierz stated, “I think that when we start into the criteria review, there will be questions we are going to have to try to work through.”   

Criteria 1:  The proposed use does not meet the definition or specific requirements set forth in this Ordinance or will not be in compliance with applicable State or Federal laws.    

Planning Board member Isenbrand made a motion that criteria 1 had been met.  Planning Board member Dudley seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 3-0, with 2 abstaining (Planning Board member Wilkens and Planning Board member Bronson), that criteria 1 had been met.  
 
Findings of fact:  Based upon the ordinance, the applicant has the right to apply for and receive a conditional use permit for his proposal. 

Criteria 2:  The proposed use will create fire safety hazards by not providing adequate access to the site, or to the buildings on the site, for emergency vehicles.  
 
Planning Board member Dudley made a motion to say that this criterion has been met if and when letters from the fire department and emergency rescue have been submitted and proved acceptable.  Planning Board member McCormac seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 3-0-2, with 2 members abstaining (Planning Board member Wilkens and Planning Board member Isenbrand), that criterion 2 had been met with the above conditions.  CEO Pierz stated it was difficult to generate the findings of fact.  “We have not asked Mr. Glidden for a statement from the fire department and from fire and rescue.

Findings of fact:    Provided the applicable letters are received, Mr. Glidden would meet this criterion.  

Criteria 3:  The proposed exterior lighting will create hazards to motorists traveling on adjacent public streets, or is inadequate for the safety of occupants or users of the site, or will damage the value and diminish the usability of adjacent properties.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 3 had been met.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, all in favor, that criterion 3 had been met.  

Findings of fact:  Mr. Glidden proposed no new lighting.  Existing lighting would not impact others in the development  
 
Criteria 4:  The provisions for buffers and on-site landscaping do not provide adequate protection to neighboring properties from detrimental features of the development.  
 
Planning Board member Dudley made a motion that criterion 4 had been met.  Planning Board member Isenbrand seconded the motion for purposes of discussion.  

Discussion:  Planning Board member Isenbrand “I strongly feel that people do need to look at the layout of the lot before making a decision.   We cannot propose buffer measures without going down and looking at the area to get a better understanding of the proposal.”  Planning Board member Dudley stated he did not feel it was fair to the applicant and said, “The Planning Board should do their homework.”  Planning Board member McCormac stated, “Might I assume it is any different from any 3-bay garage?”  Planning Board member Isenbrand stated that the Planning Board would have to see it to understand it.  Planning Board member Bronson asked, “Can we propose a fence as a condition to meet this criterion?  My only question would be how high of a fence we would want.”  Planning Board Chairman Martin stated that the Planning Board could always table the motion.  “We do have options,” he said.  

Planning Board member Bronson suggested an amendment to the original motion that the area behind where Mr. Glidden would keep his vehicles would have an 8-foot tall stockade type fence to be placed along the front yard.  Planning Board member McCormac seconded the amendment to the motion.   Planning Board member Dudley stated, “I would ask the applicant how many vehicles would be expected to be parked out there.  We would want the fence to cover that width plus 6 feet beyond it.”  CEO Pierz stated, “I would offer that the fence has to be properly maintained.”  Mrs. Harris, an abutter across the street, stated, “You would have to go look at it.”  Mr. Pitre asked if a fence would interfere with emergency vehicles coming in and out of his property.  Mrs. Pitre asked if a fence would obstruct the view of children walking to the bus stop.  Planning Board Chairman Martin intervened and stated that this line of audience interaction really was not part of what the Planning Board was trying to accomplish.  

CEO Pierz stated that there would be no [building] permit required for a fence.  “It would be installed on Mr. Glidden’s land and not the right-of-way of the road.”  Mr. Glidden stated, “One thing that people do not understand was that I was not proposing there would be 10 vehicles in the driveway.  With available parking for 10 vehicles, they assumed I would have 10 vehicles on the premises at all times.  I do not believe I would.”  Planning Board member Bronson stated, “If the application says 10 vehicles, we have to look at is as there would be 10.”  

The Planning Board then voted on the proposed amendment to the original 1-2-2, with 2 opposed and 3 abstained (Planning Board member Bronson voted in the affirmative, while members Martin and Dudley voted in dissent; members Wilkens and Isenbrand voted to abstain).  

With the vote not in the affirmative, the Planning Board was not in a position to reach a decision on this item.  Planning Board member Dudley then withdrew his original motion to approve the criterion.  Planning Board member Isenbrand withdrew her second as well.  There was then no action on criterion number 3.   

Planning Board Chairman Martin asked, “What is the Board’s recommendation for obtaining more information to make a decision?”  Planning Board member Isenbrand said, “As stated, I do think it would be helpful to visit the site to see it.”   Planning Board member McCormac stated that he did not know that a site visit would change anything.  “If you are looking at up to 10 cars, what type of buffer is adequate that you can accept the proposal?”  Planning Board member Wilkens stated, “I have been there.  I think if everyone is there [on a site visit] it would make a difference.”  Planning Board members moved for a site visit scheduled for 6 PM on March 24, 2009, prior to the Board’s regular business meeting.  

Planning Board member Dudley made a motion to table this application until the next meeting.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0, to table this application until the next meeting.  

9:38 Communications:    
CEO Pierz presented items to the Planning Board for communications as follows:  

CEO Pierz stated that a representative from the Non-Point Source Education for Municipal Officials (NEMO) would come to the Planning Board on March 24, 2009 for a presentation.  

CEO Pierz stated he had received a signed request to meet with the Planning Board from Engineer Boyd Snowden to talk about Candlewood Estates.  “Mr. Snowden is okay with waiting until there is better weather for a site walk.  He wants to come back and give an update on the State’s stormwater permit.  The proposed development is a concern with the Kennebec Water District (KWD).  The KWD is not in the loop to get copies of the State permits on this project.  If the KWD wants to participate in the review, they receive notice of our agendas, and there has to be a way to allow them into the Town’s review process.”  

CEO Pierz stated that Kevin Gower (d/b/a KEG Landcare) was working on a proposal to expand a retail area so that he can sell loam, sand, and bark mulch on his property.  “He may be able to make the March 24th meeting, or meet in early April,” CEO Pierz said.  

CEO Pierz stated that Mitch Feeney from the Hannaford project was concerned about the sign ordinance (or lack thereof).  “He would like to come up and address the Planning Board at the earliest convenience,” CEO Pierz reported.  

CEO Pierz stated that KWD sent out communication on March 6, 2009 for the China Region Lakes Alliance seeking a commercial model project site with “hydraulically neutral design elements”.  “The KWD would welcome suggestions for another project for the same purposes [in the Town of China],” CEO Pierz said.  

CEO Pierz then gave the Planning Board a shoreland zoning guidelines update.  “The adoption of the State’s model Shoreland Zoning Guidelines has to be on the June 2009 ballot.  I will have it prepared by the end of next week.  I am incorporating the recommended DEP guidelines from February 2006.  It is a somewhat academic review,” he commented.  

9:46 PM Adjourn:   

Planning Board member McCormac stated he would not be here for next meeting.  

Planning Board member Dudley asked about the agenda for the next meeting, and said he would like a copy of the budget report to get a sense of what kind of money is being spent and where the Planning Board was on their budget.  He also requested that the budget be reviewed as a standing item on the agenda.  Planning Board member Dudley also asked for a status on the meeting minutes.  

Planning Board member Wilkens made a motion to schedule a site visit to Jesse Glidden’s property on March 24, 2009 at 6 PM, to be followed by the regular business meeting at 7 PM, and to adjourn this evening’s business.  Planning Board member Bronson seconded the motion.  The Planning Board voted 5-0 to schedule the next meeting and to adjourn.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:47 PM. 
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